C. I. F., SOUTHERN SECTION

MONTHLY BULLETIN

Vol. 10

SEPTEMBER, 1946

No.

MINUTES OF EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING — JUNE 18, 1946

The Executive Committee met in the C. I. F., Southern Section office on Tuesday, June 18, at 2:30 P. M. The following members were present: Mr. Kinter Hamilton, Mr. Normal Hayhurst, Mr. B. L. Bergstrom, Mr. A. E. Konold, and Mr. S. F. Van Patten. Mr. A. H. Badenoch attended as an ex-officio member.

Mr. A. E. Konold, Principal of Santa Monica High School, was regularly seated to replace Mr. A. R. Veenker on the Executive Committee.

Swimming Controversy

The first item on the agenda was the swimming controversy of May 10. Mr. Heber Holloway, swimming coach of Whittier High School, and Mr. Arthur Badenoch, Clerk and Head Judge of Finish for the meet, were present and presented the Committee with a detailed account of the disputed points and of the meet in general.

The Council at their meeting on May 25, 1946, instructed the Executive Committee to abide by the referee's decision in this matter. A lengthy discussion on the matter took place. The conclusion drawn was that the referee, Mr. Fred Beitz, be asked to submit to the Commissioner a written statement concerning the disqualifications and the subsequent re-entries of the swimming teams and his final decision. The Committee then authorized the Commissioner to inform the persons concerned of the referee's decision.

Mr. Holloway was requested to put into writing any suggestions which would improve the running of the swimming meets. These ideas will be brought up and discussed before the swimming season next year.

1946 - 1947 Budget

The Budget for the school year 1946-1947 was the next item for discussion. It was moved by Mr. Konold and seconded by Mr. Bergstrom that the Commissioner of Athletics' salary be \$4210.00. Carried.

Mr. Hayhurst moved that the following budget be approved for 1946-1947. Mr. Badenoch seconded it and the motion was carried.

The dues for 1946-1947 were then considered. It was moved by Mr. Hayhurst and seconded by Mr. Badenoch that the dues be set at four cents (4c) per A.D.A. with a minimum of ten dollars. Carried.

Budget for School Year 19	46 - 1947
	\$ 4210.00
Clerical Help	1500.00
Printing	600.00
Trophies and Medals	800.00
Ribbons	200.00
Tennis Balls	80.00
Council	400.00
A. A. U.	10.00
State C. I. F.	.00
Telephone	300.00
Office Supplies	100.00
Football and Baseball Officials	
Assoc. Educational Material	75.00
Postage	300.00
Mileage (S.F.V.P.)	350.00

\$ 8925.00

Football Play-off 1946

The 1946 Football play-off schedule was then arranged as follows:

- 1. Citrus Belt League Winner Sunset League Winner
- 2. Coast League Winner Catholic League Winner
- 3. Pacific League Winner Bay League Winner

4. Foothill League Winner
Santa Barbara if it qualifies or any outstanding minor league winner approved
by the Executive Committee.

The bracket will be continued on down. Number one winner against number two, etc. The first play-off game will be November 30.

The semi-finals on December 7 and the finals on Saturday, December 14, 1946.

Mr. Bergstrom protested the play-off starting November 30, as some of the leagues will not have finished their schedules by then. However, to delay the game, would mean that the final game would not be played until December 21. This would be too late in the season and the Committee ruled that the teams were to begin the play-off on Saturday, November 30.

Officials' Pay

The Officials' pay ruling was then clarified. The Commissioner was authorized to set the football officials' fee at \$8.50 maximum plus an expense allowance of 5c per mile per round trip and \$1.50 per meal.

Books Audited

The Commissioner requested an audit of the C.I.F., Southern Section books. Mr. Bergstrom moved and Mr. Konold seconded that an audit be made. Carried.

CALIFORNIA INTERSCHOLASTIC FEDERATION, SOUTHERN SECTION

THE ONEONTA SCHOOL 1955 Fremont Avenue South Pasadena, Calif. Telephone CLeveland 6-2336

Arthur H. Badenoch, Inglewood High School, President of the Council

Executive Committee

Kinter Hamilton, Principal Harvard School,

B. L. Bergstrom, Principal El Monte High School Ernest W. Fischer, Principal Chaffey High School Normal C. Hayhurst, Principal Herbert Hoover High School (Glendale)

A. E. Konold, Principal, Santa Monica High

Seth F. Van Patten, Commissioner of Athletics

Football Rules Committee

Mr. Konold made a motion that Mr. Van Patten be authorized to continue the Football Rules Committee. Mr. Bergstrom seconded it and the motion was carried. The Committee consists of Mr. Charles Brown and Mr. Ed Laurenson. They will collaborate with the City Men in working out the changes in the National Intercollegiate Football Rules.

Plaques Awarded

Bonita beat El Centro and Downey defeated Garden Grove in the minor league football games last year. They have never received any plaques for this. The Commissioner was instructed to order plaques for them with the inscription "C. I. F., S. S. Divisional Championship" on them.

School Suspended Big Bear High School has neglected to pay its dues for the current year. Mr. Bergstrom moved that it be suspended. Mr. Hamilton seconded it and the motion was carried.

Santa Monica Boy Eligible A letter from Mr. F. E. Mishler was read regarding a Junior High School boy's eligibility. It was ruled that a boy is eligible to participate in six semesters of competition after graduating from Junior High School. Commissioner Given Vacation

The Executive Committee ruled that the Commissioner of Athletics is entitled to one month's vacation.

New Member

The Bellflower Christian Schools, 906 South Grand Avenue, Bellflower, applied for admission to the C.I.F., Southern Section. There being no objection, the President ruled that the school be admitted and assigned to the Preparatory League.

The meeting was adjourned at 4:15 P. M.

Seth F. Van Patten Commissioner of Athletics MODIFICATION OF FOOTBALL RULES

The football rules committee approved by the Executive Committee on June 18, 1946 met in the office of Mr. William Lopez, Supervisor of Athletics for L. A. City High Schools, on July 18 and made certain modification in the Intercollegiate Football Rules which are to be followed by the C.I.F., Southern Section High Schools and by the L. A. City High Schools for the 1946 season. The football committee consisted of Mr. Charles Brown of Beverly Hills and Mrs. Ed J. Laurenson of the Pasadena Junior College, representing the C.I.F., Southern Section, and Mr. Wm. G. Lopez of the L. A. City Board of Education and Mr. Larry Houston of Hollywood High School representing the L. A. City High Schools. Mr. Seth F. Van Patten was also present in an unofficial capacity.

A copy of the modifications of the Intercollegiate Football Rules, printed on gummed paper (green) is enclosed with this Bulletin. Copies have also been sent to football coaches of all C.I.F., Southern Section Schools. These changes are to be followed by officials who work in C.I.F., Southern Section games.

Any football coach may receive additional copies of these rules changes by applying to the office of the C.I.F., Southern Section, 1955 Fremont Ave., South Pasadena.

DUES FOR 1946 - 1947

The Executive Committee at its meeting on June 18, 1946, set the annual dues for the year 1946-1947 at four cents (4c) per pupil in A.-D.A. for the year 1945-1946. The minimum dues is ten dollars (\$10.00).

These dues are for the C.I.F., Southern Section and are in no way connected with dues paid by schools that take out protection under the C.I.F. Athletic Protection Fund.

These dues are now payable. Checks should be made to the C.I.F., Southern Section and mailed to the C.I.F., Southern Section Office at 1955 Fremont Avenue, South Pasadena.

> C. I. F., SOUTHERN SECTION OFFICE ADDRESS

The C.I.F., Southern Section Office has been located at 1955 Fremont Avenue, South Pasadena for the past four years. We have a room in the Oneonta Elementary School.

A number of our member schools still address us at the South Pasadena High School. This causes confusion and delay in the delivery of our mail. Every member school of the C.I.F., Southern Section is urged to send all of our mail to 1955 Fremont Ave., South Pasadena.

IOHN MUIR IR. COLLEGE

The John Muir High School which was a part of the Pasadena School System was one of the popular high schools of Southern Cali-

fornia. In 1937 the Pasadena school authorities surprised the high schools of the C. I. F., Southern Section by announcing that it was discontinuing the John Muir High School and making it into the Pasadena Junior College West Campus.

In July of this year another surprise move was disclosed when it was made known that a second junior college was being organized in Pasadena. It will be located on the old John Muir campus and will be known as the John Muir Junior College. It will have the 11th to 14th grades and the lower division will enter high school competition in athletics.

Mr. Ed J. Laurenson will head the department of Physical Education and Athletics.

The C.I.F., Southern Section wil lbe ready to serve the John Muir Junior College Lower Division when ever it is ready to play ball.

FULL TIME SECRETARY

The Executive Committee at its meeting on June 1 made provision in the budget for a full time secretary in the C.I.F., Southern Section Office. Mrs. Virginia Smith, who filled the position very capably from February to June last year has been elected for the school year 1946-1947. With a full time secretary in the office, the Commissioner of Athletics will be able to make more visits to leagues and schools.

FOOTBALL SCHEDULE FOR 1946

A mimeographed blank for your 1946 football schedule is enclosed with this bulletin. It is very important that we have a complete schedule of all C.I.F., Southern Section football games for 1946. Every Principal is urged to have this blank properly filled out and returned to the C.I.F., Southern Section Office at 1955 Fremont Avenue, South Pasadena at once.

THE PACIFIC SOUTHWEST TENNIS CHAMPIONSHIP

The Tennis Patron's Association of Southern California is sponsoring the Pacific Southwest Tennis Tournament again this year from September 21 to September 29. The matches will all be played at the Los Angeles Tennis Club located at Cahuenga Avenue and Clinton Street in South Hollywood.

This Tournament will again take on an international color such as it had before World

The foreign representatives listed below have entered the play: Sweden-Mr. Curt Oestberg

Mr. Lennar Bergelin Mr. Torsten Johannsen Ecuador-Mr. Fransis Segura France-Mr. Yvon Petra Mr. Pierra Telizza Mr. Bernard Destreman Argentine-Mr. Alejo Russell Mr. Enrizua Morea

Philippines-Mr. Cesar L. Carmona Mr. Amado J. Sanchez Mr. Felisimo H. Ampon Mr. Raymundo Deyro Dr. Alfredo Diy

Belgium-Mr. Philipp Washer Mr. Jacques Van Den Eynde In addition to these famous foreign players, all the American champions will be on hand to

defend their laurels. Among the high ranking American men will be:

Mr. John A. Kramer, Mr. Frederick R. Schroeder Jr., Mr. Frank A. Parker, Mr. William F. Talbert, Mr. Gardnar Mulloy, Mr. Thomas P. Brown, Jr., Mr. Herbert Flam.

The American women will include: Miss Pauline Betz, Miss Mary E. Osborne, Miss Elizabeth Brough, Miss Doris Hart, Mrs. Patricia Canning Todd, and Miss Nancy

During the first six days of the play, the general admission to the tournament will be \$1.40. During the same six days, high school pupils will be admitted to the play for \$.30 including tax.

COMMISSIONER'S BOOKS AUDITED

In accordance with the directions of the Executive Committee on June 18, the books of the Commissioner of Athletics and the Treasurer were audited as of July 15, 1946.

Mr. Kenneth H. Hawkins, a public accountant of South Pasadena, made the audit. His report follows:

July 27, 1946 Mr. Seth F. Van Patten, Secretary California Interscholastic Federation Southern Section 155 Fremont Avenue South Pasadena, California Dear Sir:

In accordance with your recent instructions I have made an examination of certain records of the California Interscholastic Federation, Southern Section.

The records presented for examination consisted of a Cash Book, a Ledger, check stubs, and bank statements with cancelled checks for the period August 1, 1942 to July 15, 1946. The last bank statement available was under date of June 24, 1946. Disbursement vouchers were examined at the office of Mr. S. C. Mc-Intosh at Puente.

A complete verification of the cash received, as entered in the cash book, disclosed the fact that an aggregate sum of \$428.13 was deposited in the bank which was not entered in the cash book. This net difference is composed of some thirty-three items, some over and some short, the detail of which is shown in Schedule

Disbursements were made by checks, signed by two officers of the Federation, and appear to be in order. No verification of the distribution of the payments was made at this time. However, a test check of vouchers indicated that all disbursements were such as would be usual to the operations of an organization such as the Federation.

In addition to the cash on deposit in the commercial account at the Bank of America, South Pasadena Branch, the Federation has

the following named assets:

(1) Cash on deposit at Fidelity Federal Savings and Loan 2,500.00 Association of Glendale Evidenced by 1,000.00 Ctf. No. 190-7-1-42 Ctf. No. 336-11-8-44 1,500.00 U. S. Government Bonds in the aggregate face value of 7,000.00 Evidenced by Bonds: V 680-635 G 6-13-46 5,000.00 M4 650 073 G 6-13-46 1,000.00 1,000.00 M4 650 074 G 6-13-46

These securities were examined at the safety deposit box at the bank in Puente in the presence of Mr. McIntosh on July 27, 1946.

In the safety deposit box was a Fidelity Bond issued by the Glens Falls Indemnity Co. in respect to Mr. Van Patten in the sum of

\$12,500.00.

There was no evidence of any liability on the part of the Federation presented to me. Current expense and salary items appear to have been paid to date. However, in the absence of an audit from the U. S. Treasury Department relating to Income Tax withheld from employees and tax on admissions, it would be impossible for me to give definite certification

on this pont.

SUMMARY

Subject to all of the foregong comments it is my opinion that all of the funds received by the Secretary of the Federation were deposited in the Bank of America, that all disbursements, made by duly signed checks, were in order, and that the amount on deposit at the close of the period, together with the other assets described herein, constitute the net assets of the Federation as at July 15, 1946.

Very truly yours, Kenneth H. Hawkins

Schedule —1—

California Interscholastic Federation Summary of Cash Receipts and Disbursements August 1, 1942 to July 15, 1946

Balance per Check Stubs—
September 1, 1942, at No. 131

Receipts recorded in

321.08

Cash Book 43,227.41 Unidentified Deposits shown

on Bank Statements 428.13

Total Receipts 43,655.54

Checks Drawn as shown by stubs

41,454.40

Balance per Check Stubs July 15, after No. 613

2,522.22

Schedule —3—
California Interscholastic Federation
Statement of Assets
July 15, 146

CASH on deposit at Bank of
America—South Pasadena Branch
CASH on deposit at Fidelity
Federal Savings and Loan
Association of Glendale
U. S. GOVERNMENT BONDS
at Face Value
TOTAL ASSETS

LIABILITIES—None disclosed

7,000.00
12,022.22

NET ASSETS 12,022.22

(Subject to the text of the report of which this Schedule is a part.)

L. A. COLISEUM FOR FINAL GAME

A letter from Mr. W. H. Nicholas, General Manager of L. A. Coliseum, under date of July 24, 1946 informs us that the Los Angeles Coliseum is being held for the final C. I. F., Southern Section football game for 1946.

The knowledge of the fact that the final game of our 1946 football season is to be played in the Coliseum should add interest to all games among our large school members.

SUMMER BASEBALL

Since the close of school in June a considerable amount of baseball activity has taken place among the start high school players of Southern California.

On June 22 the Los Angeles Times sponsored an all-Star game between a team from the C.I.F., Southern Section schools and the schools of the L. A. City Section of the C.I.F.

The game was played at the Hollywood Star's

park at Gilmore Field.

The C. I. F., Southern Section boys who played in this game were the all-star C. I. F. team picked by the Helms Athletic Foundation, while the L. A. City boys were the all-star team picked by the City coaches from the boys who played in the Dorsey High School Tournament.

The C. I. F., Southern Section team won by

a score of 5 to 4.

The two boys picked from these two all-star teams were Charles Norman, third baseman of the San Diego High School team, and Vic Marasco, outfielder of the Fremont High School team.

Norman went to Chicago and played in a national all-star game put on by the Esquire magazine.

All these boys from Southern California are reported to have acquitted themselves credibly.